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Charles Coleman

Department for Communities and Local Government

2nd floor, Fry Building

2 Marsham Street

London 

SW1P 4DF
11th January 2017

Dear Mr Coleman,

I am writing in relation to the Department for Communities and Local Government’s consultation on the Local Government Finance Settlement 2017/18.  I am responding on the behalf of Bedford Borough Council’s Conservative Group, of which I am Group Leader.

It is recognised that the Settlement must be seen in the context of the continuing and necessary austerity programme.  It is beyond doubt there was considerable wastage in local government expenditure as exemplified by the £90m saved over 5 years by Bedford Borough Council.  However, the undefined ‘core services’ referred to in the introduction of the consultation document are now under severe pressure because of continuously growing demand and continually reduced income.  Increasingly, our discretionary schemes to assist those in need are being discontinued to enable us to fund the ‘core services’.  This is not the way to encourage self-sufficiency in local government as claimed in the consultation paper.

It is the view of my Group that the Government continues to see local government as a soft target for savings, that it shows no understanding of the pressures on local government and the way that those pressures vary from area to area.  In particular, we believe this approach will inevitably cause vulnerable groups and individuals to experience dangerously inadequate levels of support, care and service that will lead to greater pressure on GPs and hospitals.  

The Group has a number of specific concerns with regard to the Settlement and its detrimental effect on Bedford Borough Council’s financial position.  These are set out below:

Adult Social Care

It seems absurd that a new fund designed to assist local authorities with well-publicised adult social care pressures will have the effect of worsening Bedford Borough Council’s already challenging budgetary position.

The decision to fund the Adult Social Care Support Grant from New Homes Bonus monies has resulted in a net pressure of £0.661m next year in addition to an established savings 
requirement of £6.6m.  It is also unsatisfactory that this change has been announced at a stage when the Council is finalising its 2017/18 budget.

The proposed flexibility around bringing forward increases in the adult social care precept to allow 3% to be levied in both 2017/18 and 2018/19 is to be welcomed as a short term measure to assist with service pressures.  Nevertheless, the fact that a 0% change is required in the 2019/2020 should this discretion be exercised (i.e. to maintain a cumulative 6% increase across the 3 year period) does not constitute ‘new’ funding, as suggested by the Secretary of State.  

The use of Council Tax as a means of generating receipts is also unsatisfactory in principle as it shifts the burden of funding onto local authorities and taxpayers.  It constitutes a total sea change compared with the Department’s former ambition to keep Council Tax low through the use of Council Tax Freeze grants in the last Parliament.  

The Borough Council’s latest revenue budget update for the current financial year noted significant pressures in relation to adult social care.  This was evidenced by, for instance, a £0.738m overspend on the Adults Physical Support, Occupational Therapy, Sensory Support and Social Support budget.  In addition, there is an in-year pressure of £0.356m for the budget supporting those with learning disabilities and mental health issues.  

There is, therefore, significant demand being placed upon the Council’s adult social care service and this is will only accelerate towards the end of the decade.  The Council needs additional funding support to deal with this pressure but the Settlement as it stands will only serve to risk the future viability of care provided to those that need it most.

New Homes Bonus

The New Homes Bonus is an important source of funding for the Borough Council but, as stated above, the proposed Settlement will see the Council’s receipts from this funding source reduce from £8.825m in the current year to £7m next year.  

This follows the decision to reduce the number of years for which the New Homes Bonus is paid from 6 years at present to 5 years in 2017/18 (and then 4 years in 2018/19), as well as the introduction of a 0.4% baseline for housing growth before which New Homes Bonus payments will apply.

The New Homes Bonus has been as a strong incentive for local authorities to incentivise housing growth.  This inducement will be blunted by these changes.

Overall Position

The Bedford Borough Conservative Group is concerned that the Settlement as outlined does not satisfactorily address pressures being faced by local authorities.  As far as the Borough 
Council is concerned, it has provided an unwelcome spending pressure at a late stage in its budget planning process for 2017/18.  

In the short term, the net £0.661m loss to the Council next year must be reversed and additional funds should be provided to all local authorities to assist them in meeting social care pressures.

In the medium to long term the demand for adult social care is set to grow significantly.  The Group would like, therefore, to echo the sentiments of the Local Government Association and its calls for sufficient funding to be put in place to help local authorities deal with an estimated £2.6bn social care funding pressure.

Yours sincerely,

Cllr Stephen Moon

Conservative Group Leader

Bedford Borough Council
Cllr Stephen Moon

Bedford Borough Conservative Group Leader

83 High Street, Great Barford, Bedford, MK44 3LF

Phone: 01234870061 Email: shmoon@tiscali.co.uk
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